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                BAY AREA HORSELESS CARRIAGE CLUB

The BAY AREA HORSELESS CARRIAGE CLUB  
“BAHCC” was founded in 1951 by and for the automobile 
antiquarians dedicated to the preservation of PRE - 1916 
ancient motor vehicles.  “BAHCC” is one of the numerous 
Regional Groups of the Horseless Carriage Club of America 
“HCCA” which has 4600 members nationwide.  “HCCA” 
membership is required of all active touring Bay Area Horse-
less Carriage Club Members, but is not required for “Associ-
ate” members. New membership into our club is invited.
Permission to reproduce articles is granted provided credit 
is given to the original source.
The Gaslight Gazette is published 11 times per year with 
one issue for the month of JULY and August.

BAHCC TELEPHONE NUMBER FOR TOUR/SWAP 
MEET INFORMATION:  510-835-6069

MEETINGS:  First Wednesday @ 7:30 PM monthly (except 
July and December - no meeting) at Piedmont Community 
Hall, Piedmont, CA near Piedmont City Hall.  (Public Phone 
at the hall:  510-547-9311) April and November are potluck 
dinners starting at 6:30 PM.  Guests welcome.  Special 
presentations at meetings.

BOARD MEETINGS:  No longer monthly.  See calendar for 
schedule. Members welcome.

ADDRESS:  c/o President  PHONE:  c/o President

WEBSITE:  www.BAHCC.org

EDITORS  NOTES:
Thank you to members for their contributions to our Gazette 
this month.  This month is coming out about a week early as 
the editor will be traveling with family.  Thanks for helping 
to make this happen.
The summer is quickly passing, but there are still fun tours 
and activities planned.  Be sure to let us know about your 
touring adventures so that we can include them in our news-
letter for others to enjoy your stories and fun times.  Pictures 
are always welcome.  We have a tour comiing up the end of 
August that many are signed up for and in September the 
Watsonville Fly is September 1st, Antique Autos in History 
Park is September 8th and the Castro Valley Car Show is on 
September 14th.  Don’t forget our meeting on Wednesday 
September 4th at the Piedmont Community Center.
The deadline for articles for the October Gazette is Septem-
ber 20th.  See you at the meeting.

Board Chair:  Ed Archer
Vice President:
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President:  Fred Byl
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Project Car
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
 
It’s August and summer is half over!  My summer has been really busy. 
 
I have just returned from our annual 9 day motorcycle trip.  There were four 
of us:  my son Marty, son-in-law Harry and former cousin-in-law Adam.  We 
camped and cooked all eight nights, got rained on once, had 2 showers, and 
covered 2,300 miles.  Great bonding experience. 
 
Tomorrow is the Board meeting, and Thursday is the start of the San Juan 
Bautista tour.  I will have 2 Ts on the tour and family.  Hope to see many of you 
there. 
 
The Watsonville Fly in is labor day weekend, Sunday.  Sounds like a fun event.  

Then the Castro Valley Car show on the 14th.  Next general meeting is Wednesday, September 4th. 
 
Jack Rabbit is still awaiting an engine transplant! 
 
Yours in Touring 
 
President Fred

Thomas Henry Jasper, passed away on June 28th, 2013. A master craftsman and magic 
story teller, Tom leaves a legacy of beautiful woodwork, and a treasure trove of hilarious 
stories. He lived a huge life, and left an even bigger footprint on our hearts and souls. Tom 
was survived by his beloved wife Lisa, and his three children, Rob, Heather, and Jon. A 
celebration of his life was held on Monday, July 22nd at 12 pm at the American Legion Hall 
in Newport Beach, Ca.  Our club will remember Tom for his 1924 Model “T” Ford Depot 
Hack which he loved to drive on the streets of Alameda where the speed limit was 25mph 
and the folks would wave to him as he drove by. (Published in the Orange County Register 7-14-13.

Lisa and Tom celebrating the holidays with the BAHCC 
December 2011.  We will miss you Tom.



September Birthdays

LAWRENCE Mike 9/14 9/14/84
ORTMAN (Life) Bill 9/18 9/18/20
GULARTE Lee 9/20 9/20/36
JONES Donna 9/23 9/23/1944
BOYDEN Jean 9/25 9/25

September Anniversaries

CERRUTI Mark Veronica Sept. 6, 2003
BUTLER Layden Jean Sept. 20, 1986
AZEVEDO Don Joyce Sept. 21, 1974
HAIST Whitney Diane Sept. 27, 1969

Contributed by Bill Brommer



BAHCC Visits Mozart Auto Collection

 
On Wednesday, August 14, 2013, twenty some fortunate club members exercised an opportunity to view a most 
amazing personal automobile collection.  It was that of John Mozart, a Silicon Valley real estate developer who 
has a collection of 200 some antique, classic and rare cars.  In a new, beautiful, 25,000 square foot museum 
building, he displays about 75 of these at a time. 
 
John allows select car clubs and other small groups to occasionally visit his private museum in Mountain View. 
This occasion coincided with the gala activities at this year’s Pebble Beach Concourse D’Elegance.  As an added 
treat, the Pebble Beach Motoring Classic arrived during our visit, on their way from Seattle, WA to Pebble Beach, 
a 1500 mile tour.
 
Of particular interest to our group were his “Brass Era” cars, representing about 25% of the total collection.  
Numerous Pierce Arrows, a Chadwick, Lozier, Stutz, Thomas, and others were on display is this beautiful 
showroom. 
 

Also on display were low production luxury cars from the 20’s and 30’s (V12 
Packard’s, Deisenberg’s, V16  Cadillac’s, Bentleys, Rolls, Bugatti’s, and two 
spectacular Alfa Romeos including a 2900 shown at: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/
File:Alfa_Romeo_8C_2900B_1937.jpg)
 
Additionally there were 50’s and 60’s cars sports 
cars, including multiple Ferraris (a Testa Rossa and 

a 250 GTO with a combined worth of  over $30M plus a GTB LeMans winner, 
still with all of its racing patina), a Mercedes gull-wing, a Jag XKSS (http://
en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Jaguar_XKSS), a Porsche 550 race car, etc.
 
The rest are an interesting mix.  Three Indianapolis front-engined Offy-powered 
cars, a mid-50’s Cadillac custom-built by GM for one of its executives, some race cars from the beginning of the 
1900’s and John’s father’s Porsche 911.  John’s father owned the first Porsche dealer in CA 
 
Almost all of the cars are runners and most of the street-legal cars have current California registration plates as 
John drives them all regularly, including the race cars at classic race events! 
 
Members in attendance were Eric and Muriel Lundquist, Don Johnson, John Morrison, Mark Cerruti, Tony 
Wolleson, Tom Holthaus, Donna Jones, Norman & Adria Schwartz, Whitney & Diane Haist, Bernard & Anne 
Metais, Paul Chapot, Mike Lawrence, Fred Pratt.

Photography in the museum is not permitted, the reason for no photos!

See ya down the road.
Whitney Haist
 



Field Meet Results
August 10th was 
the date and 
Diablo Valley 
College was the 
place for fun 
and games as we 
hosted an Antique 
Car Field Meet.  
Even though 
vehicle attendance

 was low with 7 cars competing, all had an enjoyable time.  
Events were Blindfold Obstacle Course, Blindfold Up and 
Back, Balloon Pop, Perfect Circle, Potato Stab and Draw 
a Car (blindfolded).  At the end of the day, First Place 

went to Bill 
and Kaaren 
Brommer in 
their Model 
T coupe.  Bill 
excelled in 
the Blindfold 
Up and Back 
and Blindfold 
Obstacle 
Course with 
Kaaren’s help.  

Second Place went to Norman Schwartz in his 1911 Model 
14B Buick.  Norman excelled in the Potato Stab.  Third 
Place was awarded to Ed and Kaaren Archer with their 
Model T Site Seeing Car.  Ed showed us how to pop the 
balloons and go Forward and Back.  Alex Azevedo grilled 
the hamburgers and hot dogs to nourish our famished 
bodies.  It was a fun and satisfying day with lots of laughs.  
We had numerous area neighbors stop by and admire our 
cars and we even gave rides to a few.  Take a look at the 
results of Draw a Car.  No, small children did not draw 
these pictures.  
Adults drew them 
(blindfolded).  
Try it and you 
will see how 
challenging it 
really is!  The 
artists are Jon, 
Don J. Don A., 
Lindsey Bell, Bill 
B., Norman, Pam, 
Jerry and Ed.

Draw a Car results - adults drew these blindfoldded.

Joyce A wishing Don & Jerry good luck in the 1906 Reo

Don A explains “rules” Don and Pam 

Mark Cerriti tim-
ming an event

Nice legs Ed!

Ed and Karen Archer

Norm’s 1911 Model 14B Buick
Azevedo’s ‘14 Buick 
Model B-37

Brommer’s 1926 Model T Ford

Don holding a car in his hand and Esther tell-
ing Norm “You’re still not moving!”

Don A’s dismal attempt 
to miss the cones



Johnson’s ‘23 Model T Roadster

Site Seeing Bus with blindfold obstacle course in background Don giving Norm and Esther final instructions 
for the blindfold obstacle course

Esther telling Norm “You’re not moving”

Norm trying to POP the balloon
 in his Buick

Don A giving a “lady” a ride in the Reo

Don A. giving more rides



Our club was lucky enough to be published not once but twice in one weekend in the San Francisco Chronicle.  
The Chronicle has a neighborhood edition which it publishes on the SF Peninsula as one version and an East 
Bay version which is delivered to homes in Oakland and the surrounding cities.  Although the two articles cover 
much of the same material, the San Francisco Peninsula version featured Eric Lundquist and the East Bay Ver-
sion featured Erika Kopland.  I have included both articles in this Gazette for your enjoyment in case you missed 
them in the Sunday paper on July 28, 2013.  The writer saw our display at the Makers Faire in San Mateo a 
couple of months ago and interviewed and took pictures after the event.  Thanks Erika and Eric for helping to 
get the word out there about our cars and our club for future generations!









YOU MAY WANT TO VIEW THESE ARTICLES AT 150% OR MORE TO BE ABLE TO READ THEM 
EASIER.  I TRIED DIFFERENT RESOLUTIONS, BUT THE NEWSPAPER QUALITY PRINT WAS 
NOT VERY GOOD TO ENABLE A BETTER PRINT.









“Tell me about those wheels!”
by Erika Kopman

When I take out my 1914 Model T Ford I often get comments about its wheels with the unique spring 
like steel spokes. I once heard a rumor that there are only 4 sets left in the USA.  Who knows how true it 
is, but they are definitely rare. 
 

When my Grandfather, Ed Brown, gave me the car 20 years 
ago he had been told the wheels were made in Spokane, 
Washington. My Father, Michael Myers, then did some research 
at the local Law School and found the patent for the wheels by 
Simplex Auto Wheel Company in Spokane, Washington (not 
to be confused with the more famous Simplex Wire Wheel Co. 
from Michigan.) He also was able to track down their Articles of 
Incorporation. 

Notice the image, on the next page, of the patent from January 
1918 where the hub is the same but the steel spokes are bent 
differently. We suspect that during production the one smooth 
curve was easier to mass produce.

Just recently I did a quick search online and came across this article/advertisement (shown below) from 
the The Spokesman-Review, on June 4, 1922. It has the best and most accurate image of the wheels we 
have found to date.  Thank you Google for digitizing old newspapers!  The number of positive things 
the Simplex wheel is advertised to do is astonishing! I can’t report on the effectiveness of the “shock 
absorber” when the wheels were new, but they currently give the same bumpy ride as traditional 
wooden wheels. However, the statement “that the life of the car is lengthened by their use” is certainly 
true; my Model T will be 100 next year!

Simplex Wheel Invented Here
The Spokesman-Review, Spokane, Washington

June 4, 1922

Absorbs the Shock Within the Wheel at the Hub, Says Company.
‘The Simplex Auto Wheel company is displaying at its office in the Symons building its all-steel automobile wheel, a 
shipment of which has just been received from Jackson, Mich., where they are produced at present,” said M.O. Field, 
secretary, yesterday.

“Among the claims made for this wheel are: That it acts as a shock absorber by absorbing the 
shock at the hub within the wheel; that gives protection to all bearings as well as the entire 
chassis, the engine and the body of the car; that the tire mileage is greatly increased and that 
skidding is prevented; that the life of the car is lengthened by their use; that the cost of upkeep of 
the car is reduced; that it tends to preserve the highways because it holds the road, rolling over it 
instead of pounding the highway.

“The company plans the establishment of assembly plants in various parts of the United States 
and eventually in Canada, where patents are also held. Because the wheel is standard in every 
particular this is said to be done easily.  The special resilient material used in the hub protects the 
spokes, making the wheel extra durable.”

The Simplex company is a Washington corporation, the Spoke office being the corporation headquarters. The trustees are 
nearly all Spokane men. The inventor, W. A. Black, was for any years a resident of this city. The officer trustees are S.D. 
Lemley, president; M.O. Field, secretary-treasurer; J.H. Lewis, vice president; F.W. Lemley, C.H. Fleming, B.R. Dyson 
and L.W. Squires.



Simplex Wheel  Patent #1,277,537  
9/3/1918



Bay Area Horseless Carriage Club

Minutes of General Meeting

Wednesday, August 7, 2013

Officers Present:  Board Chair / Vice President, Ed Archer and Secretary, Mark 
Cerruti 

Vice President Archer called the meeting to order at 7:43 p.m.  

Guests:  Jerry Grulkey stopped by for a visit.  Jerry invited members to visit the 
Antique Powerland Museum in Brooks, Oregon.   Jerry described the museum in 
some detail and explained that it is actually 15 smaller museums in one.  

George and Beatrice Campbell were visiting from Sonora.  George was the brother-
in-law of late club member Joe Chmielewski and inherited all three of Joe’s Model T 
Fords.

Gerald Robinson introduced himself and said he had recently purchased Joe Anino’s 
1909 Buick.

Jon Alff introduced himself and his wife Amelia.  Jon & Amelia have a 1913 Buick.

Ed Harley introduced himself.  Ed has a 1910 Buick that his grandfather bought new!  
The car has been in the family ever since.

Ed Archer asked if there are any additions or corrections to the Minutes of the June 
General Meeting.  There were none.  

Treasurer’s Report:  Ed Archer reported on behalf of absent Treasurer, Whitney 
Haist.  Ed relayed that the club is “healthy” and recited the current bank account 
balances.

Sunshine:  Doug Durein reported that member Tom Jasper passed away in late June.  
Tom is survived by his wife Lisa.  Tom’s Model T Ford Depot Hack is for sale. 

Tours & Authenticity:  Don Azevedo reported that the 4th of July Parade in 
Piedmont was once again, a great success.  Don thanked John & Carolee Morrison for 
their efforts organizing the tour and picnic.  John added that there were about 65 cars 
in the parade this year, including a dozen or so from our club.

Donna Jones reported on the Model T Ford Club International tour in Kanab, Utah.  
Donna attended the tour driving her 1914 Roadster.  Around 200 other Model T’s 
participated in the 5-day tour, which visited many scenic places, including the Grand 
Canyon and Zion National Park.

Tony Wollesen reported on the Pierce Arrow Society’s annual meet, which he 
attended last month in Minden, Nevada.  Tony enjoyed the touring despite the rain.  

Visitor Jon Alff reported on the Lincoln Highway Tour.  Jon traveled all the way to 
Nebraska, experiencing some pretty dusty roads between Ely, Nevada & Salt Lake 
City.

Johnny Crowell reported that he also participated in the Lincoln Highway Tour, 
starting in New York City and driving the other direction.

Joyce Azevedo reported that she and Don attended a 1 & 2 cylinder tour in the 
Jacksonville, Oregon area and enjoyed a very relaxing tour with beautiful scenery.  
Joyce added that a tour participant broke his arm while cranking “Buttercup,” his 
1914 Buick!

Don Azevedo invited members to bring their cars to the upcoming Field Meet, 
scheduled for Saturday at Diablo Valley College in Pleasant Hill.  Driving Blindfold, 
the Perfect Circle, and the Potato Stab are just a few of the games Don has planned.  
Barbequed hamburgers and hotdogs will be available for $1.

Ed Archer laid out plans for the Watsonville Fly-in scheduled for September 1st.  Ed 
warned he only has two of the twenty allotted spaces available and offered them to 
the group.

Bill Brommer urged members to sign up for the Castro Valley Fall Festival car show, 
scheduled for September 14th.  The $25 entry fee for the car show will be paid by 

the club as a way to enhance our 501(c)(3) tax status.  Entrants of the car show will 
receive one t-shirt and a lunch.  The car show benefits local Regional Occupational 
Programs.  Participants will gather at Bill’s house at 8am, then convoy to the show.

Don Azevedo mentioned that the very popular Antique Autos at History Park will 
occur on September 8th.

Adria Schwartz announced the Halloween Tour, set for October 10th.  The tour is 
still in the planning stages but will terminate at the Schwartz’s “Haunted” Garage in 
Martinez, where guests will enjoy snacks and “pumpkin everything.”

Nuts & Bolts:  Mike Lawrence petitioned members to host future Nuts & Bolts.  
Mike needs sign-ups for the remainder of the year.  Visitor and potential new 
member Gerald Robinson volunteered to host the event for August.  The 25th was 
tentatively chosen, but an email-blast will be sent out to everyone to confirm the 
time and place.  

Gazette Report:  Pam Johnson reported that Muriel Lundquist, who was on the way 
to the meeting, encountered terrible traffic and returned home.  Pam mentioned that 
Erika Kopman is scheduled to provide a car article for the next issue of the Gazette.

New Business:  Don Azevedo was pleased to present Esther Sernach with an 
honorary Life-Time Membership.  (much applause) Don handed the invisible 
facsimile version of the certificate to Esther, promising to bring the real 

Show & Tell:  Ericka Kopman showed the group two newspaper articles from the 
San Francisco Chronicle, one to the next meeting.  Esther has been a member of the 
club since 1957!reporting on the club’s participation in the recent Maker’s Faire.  
One was in the East Bay Edition and the other appeared in the Peninsula Edition.

Norman Schwartz offered members some French-language car magazines that he 
received from a friend in France.

John Morrison heard a new way to refer to an old person with gray hair.  A “Q-Tip.”

Don Johnson brought in a “whatsit.”  Several members identified the object 
correctly as a Piston Groove Cleaner.

Doug Durein brought in a “whatsit” as well.  The name and purpose of the ornate 
handheld wooden spring-loaded device, remains a mystery!  Doug also showed the 
group an old advertising flyer pitching “Newmastic Tire Filler.”  Filling your tires 
with the compound Newmastic, would reputedly reduce tire maintenance and extend 
tire life.

Norman Schwartz presented a “whatsit” too.  The shiny metal device, which looked 
like a giant garlic press, was correctly identified as an Ice Cube Crusher.

Johnny Crowell grumbled that he had recently replaced 6 perfectly good tires on 
his car, only to have three of the new tubes fail on the Lincoln Highway Tour.  Ed 
Archer said he only uses old tires on his cars because all the antique-reproduction 
tires are made overseas and are of poor quality.  Tony Wollesen shared his trick for 
fixing old tires, instructing members to replace common car tire tubes with truck tire 
tubes.  Tony added that the tube size should be 1-inch smaller than normal, to allow 
for expansion.

Mike Lawrence said he has a friend who is having ignition trouble with his 1915 
Imperial.   Mike asked if anyone in the group can provide help with the car.

Ed Archer asked if there were any birthdays or anniversaries to celebrate this 
month?  Several birthdays were recognized, including Bill Cassiday’s, which occurs 
the following day.  All present sang the “Happy Birthday” song to Bill.  Tomorrow 
will also mark the 49th wedding anniversary of Doug & Susan Durein.  (much 
applause) 

Ed Archer reminded the group of the next Board Meeting to be held at the Byl’s 
home on August 21st.  Ed added that, as usual, the meeting is open to all members.  

Ed thanked the Brommers for the evening’s dessert.

Vice President Ed Archer declared the meeting closed at 8:48 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mark Cerruti, Secretary



Sep. 1 Watsonville Fly In Archer
Sep. 14 Castro Valley Car Show Brommer, Archer
Sep. 4 General Meeting (socializing at 7:00 pm, meeting 

at 7:30 pm)
Piedmont Community Center

Sep. 8 Antique Autos in History Park Morrison, Hoffman, Durein, 
Cassiday

Oct. 2 General Meeting (socializing at 7:00 pm, meeting 
at 7:30 pm)

Piedmont Community Center

Oct. 20 Halloween Tour Schwartz, A. Azevedo, D. 
Azevedo, Haist

Oct. 9-12 AACA Eastern Regional Fall Meet (Hershey Swap 
Meet)

Hershey, PA

Nov. 6 Potluck, Auction & General Meeting (setup at 6:30 
pm, dining at 7:00 pm)

Piedmont Community Center

Nov. ?? Holiday Mystery Tour Board Members
Nov. 20 Joint Board Meeting San Ramon
Dec. 14 Holiday Party & Dinner/Dance (cocktails at 6:30 

pm, dinner at 7:30 pm)
Piedmont Community Center

BAHCC CALENDAR OF EVENTS

   NUTS AND BOLTS

      On Sunday August 25th at 9am we will be meeting at Gerald Robinson’s home to work on his 
disassembled 1909 Buick model 10’s engine. We plan to measure bearing clearances, piston/ cylinder wall 
clearances, and see what is necessary to reassemble the engine. 

    Gerald lives at 875 57th street in Oakland 94608. If you have any questions feel free to contact Gerald at 510-
332-9588.   ( I know it’s the same day as the Ryan Ramble but we are simply out of options.)

       Sunday September 15th 9am we will be meeting at Jon Altf’s home for our Nuts and Bolts. Jon’s address 
is 540 39th St. in Richmond. Jon is planning to serve lunch so, if you would like to attend please RSVP. 510-
558-0142

Thanks,
Mike Lawrence
510-541-7418




